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Kendrick Juliaetta & 7 Ridges Education Foundation 
 

The Education Foundation is taking stock and feeling grateful for the communityôs support after an 
exciting year of wonderful developments. Meanwhile, the Directors are also preparing for another 
school year full of innovative educational opportunities for local students. Everyone in our school 
district can be a part of it all! 

 
Coming Up: Community Building Day 
Last year saw the first celebration of this wonderfully successful event, in which local youth donated their time and energy to 
help complete community projects, from landscaping to building renovation. Community members should be thinking of ideas 
for the next event, which has been tentatively scheduled for Friday, September 25th. Please contact the Foundation with your 
suggestions at info@kj7educationfoundation.org 
 
Charter Donor Campaign 
This campaign celebrated the Foundationôs first official fundraising year by recognizing the trailblazing spirit of early contribu-
tors. Everyone who gave during the period June 2014 to June 2015 was designated as a Charter Donor, and their names will 
go down in Foundation history. The Directors thank everyone who contributed and participated in the campaign. 
Students at JES and KHS worked hard to coordinate a district-wide penny drive, which garnered over $500.00, and enabled 
every student in the district to qualify as a Charter Donor. This remarkable effort demonstrated the commitment of local youth 
to the enhancement of their own educational opportunities. 
 
Benscoter Lyle Scholarships 
Scholarships for post-secondary education were awarded to 10 members of the KHS Class of 2015, thanks to a generous 
endowment gift from the Benscoter family. The total amount of this yearôs awards was $25,000, and the endowment will en-
sure that scholarships are available for all future graduating seniors.  
 
Teaching Resources Grants 
During the spring semester, grants were awarded for 3 innovative teaching projects proposed by educators at JES and KHS. 
This program was designed to encourage and reward creative approaches to accomplishing educational objectives. The pro-
jects are underway, and will be completed in the fall. 
 
Innovative Student Grant Program 
Recipients of 6 Innovative Student Grants submitted reports detailing the results of their activities. This program allows stu-
dents to design projects addressing areas of special interest creating exciting opportunities for learning. 
 
Reception for Seniors and Families 
A special gathering was held to honor graduating seniors, and to give students and their families a chance to meet informally 
with Foundation Board members and invited guests. 
 
Locust Blossom Festival  
The Foundation provided transport for KHS Seniors who created an Education Foundation float for the Locust Blossom Festi-
val, and rode the float in the parade. The Directors hope to sponsor this project as an annual tradition. 

 

mailto:info@kj7educationfoundation.org
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Are You Eligible 
For A Box of Free Food? 

There is a new Idaho State food program known as 
Commodity Supplemental Food Program (CSFP) that is 
for those 60 or older and who meet the income level.  
This is in addition to the J/K Good Samaritan Foodbank 
and Mobile Pantry Truck.  By signing up for this program 
it will not affect what you get from the other food 
programs. The income level for a single person 
household is a maximum monthly household income of 
$1276.  For each additional person one would add $450 
to find their income level.  For example a two person 
household would be $1276+$450=$1726.  If you qualify 
you would receive the free box of food on a monthly 
basis.  Each month the box would contain 4 cans of 
vegetables, 2 bottles of juice, 2 cans of fruit, 1 large can 
of meat (beef, beef stew, chili, or chicken or 2 small cans 
(tuna, salmon), 1 jar of peanut butter or package of dry 
beans, 2 boxes of cereal, 1-2 packages of rice or pasta, 1 
package of cheese, 2 cartons of shelf-stable milk, and 
every other month 1 package instant dry milk.  There is a 
limited number of boxes available so if you are interested 
in signing up for the program or have questions please 
contact Pastor Larry Haylett at 276-4510 as soon as 
possible.  
 
 
 

J/K Good Samaritan Foodbank  
Receives Donations/Grants   

 

 The foodbank has received a number of grants 
the last couple of months.  The Idaho Community 
Foundation has given a grant for $1500 and the Latah 
County Community Foundation gave $1000 in grant 
monies.  The Emergency Food and Shelter National 
Board Program which is a part of FEMA has given a grant 
for $2400. 
 Along with the grants CHS made a donation of 
$2200.  The difference between a grant and donation is in 
how the money can be spent.  All grant money has to go 
to the purchase of food and cannot pay other expenses.  
Those other expenses are such things as monthly rent, 
office supplies and in the last three years we have had to 
buy two freezers because of the growing need to store 
frozen items.  We want to thank each of these 
organizations for thinking of the J/K Good Samaritan 
Foodbank and also we want to thank each of you who 
have given financially and donated food so that we can 
continue meeting the food needs of the people in our 
area. 

Southwick Community Center 
 
The Southwick Community Center will be hosting their 

Second Annual Barbeque Fundraiser on 
Saturday, August 22nd from 4pm to 9pm at the Center.  
We are excited the have the folk-country band ñBeargrassò 
playing music for the evening.  Cost for the meal will be 
$12 per person, with all the proceeds going to continued 
improvements to the building.  Our 501-C3 non-profit 
status has provided us with additional fundraising opportu-
nities.  With the proceeds from last yearôs barbeque, as 
well as a $500 grant from the Idaho Community Founda-
tion and donations from community members, the entire 
exterior of the Community Center will have a new paint job 
in time for the August event.  We thank all of our support-
ers and look forward to seeing you on August 22nd for 
good food, music and fun! 
-Mark Mustoe 

Thank You, Pie Eaters 
 

This Locust Blossom 
Festival found a very 
busy crew consisting 
of Jan Patterson, 
Rose Norris, Lori 
Glenn, Norma Abrams 
and Richard Abrams 
selling pieéone slice 
at a time.  This traditional booth has generated funds for the 
Grange for too many years to count.    
 The Grange is very appreciative of those people who 
bake and donate pies for the occasion.  The funds will help cover 
expenses for the Grange Building and keep moving forward with 
the building restoration. 
 A special thanks goes out to Coulterôs Creek Winery 
for the donation of a refrigerator for the Grange kitchen. 
 A new oak cabinet has been installed under the kitchen 
serving window.  The project was funded by Joyce Brocke and 
donated to the Grange. 
 The hall has had heavy use during the month of May 
with showers, graduation parties, and other events. 
 The winners of the raffle for the Building Restoration 
Project are:  Marilyn Moore of Moscow (Quilt); Horst Reil 
(Planter); Angie Braun (Bird Hotel.)   Thanks for supporting the 
raffle. 
 If you have wanted to help the effort to restore the 
building, but have not had a chance, this is the last call for the 
ñBuy- A-Brickò program.  The bricks are $50.00 and we expect 
the brick work to be completed by September.  They make a nice 
memorial gift.  Mark your calendars for October 10th for the an-
nual Fall Dinner Fundraiser for the Grange.   
By Sharon Harris 
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 Community Bingo Night  

 Summer Reading Program Continues 
It is not too late to join the fun.   

 
July 9th ï EMS Heroes - Learn how our local EMS and Fire-
fighter heroes keep us safe!   Emergency vehicles and per-
sonnel will be on sceneï 10:30 a.m. at the library 
July 16th ï Experiments & Fun with Moscow Recycling Cen-
ter! - 10:30 a.m. at the library 
July 23rd ï Party in the Park ï Moscowôs Outreach Librar-
ian, Betsy, and our resident musician, Elaine  
 will be leading a morning of fun at the Kendrick Park, at 
10:30 a.m.  Stories, puppets, music, & treats! 

 

August 13th - Family Fun Night ð Bingo, snacks, and 
prizes.  

This was a very popular event last year and we plan even 
bigger prizes this year.  

Everyone Welcome ð not just Summer Readers ð not 
just families!!!! 

You do not need to be a summer reading participant to 
enjoy the programs. All ages welcome! 

 Come visit the Juliaetta Community 
Library and have some summer fun! 

 

J-K Fire Department News 
The departments have been busy during 
the months of May and June with trainings 
for the members in Highway Scene Safety, 
Wildland Firefighting and Helicopter Land-
ing Zone Operation.  Since January we 
have answered 23 calls for service.   

Burning Regulations for your area: Please fol-

low your towns regulations and the Idaho Department of 

Lands rules for Open Burning found on their website at 

http://burnpermits.idaho.gov and check the community 

KJ7 Website for summer fire updates at http://

www.kendrick-juliaetta.org 

*The City of Kendrick follows the Idaho Department of 
Lands rules for Open Burning: *No outside burning from 
May 10th to October 20th   in the city limits 
*The City of Juliaetta is by permit only during these 
dates-check with Juliaetta City Hall . 
 

Congratulations to the 2015 Juliaetta-Kendrick Volun-

teer Firefighter Association Scholarship Recipients: 

Kendrick High School graduates Megan Heimgartner & 

Kendra Cannon.   -Rose Norris 

KJ Arts Committee 
 
The art committee would like to thank everyone who par-
ticipated in the Community Yard Sale and Bodie 
Dominguez for providing entertainment. When you pur-
chase a place on the yard sale map you are supporting 
the Art 4 Kids program at the Elementary School.  Thank 
You! 
 
We will be sponsoring Summer Night in the Park on  
August 14th. We are planning on serving pulled pork 
sandwiches and root beer floats at 6 pm. Neal Stenerson 
will start playing at 7pm. The art committee will also have 
an art project for all ages to enjoy.  
 
We will  again co-sponsor ñFun With Flowersò in the Ken-
drick City Park the third Saturday of July, August and 
September. 
 
The Art 4 Kids program received two grants this year 
from the Latah County Arts and Culture Committee and 
Northwest Farm Credit Services. Thanks to them we are 
able to sponsor the Art 4 Kids program in the elementary 
school. 
-Alice Campbell 

Lions Club Wraps up Busy Year 
Kendrick Lions Club members 
gathered at the Kendrick Park on 
a perfect evening to enjoy their 
annual June BBQ together and 
wrap up a busy year.  The club is 
adjourned until September.  
Chefôs for the event were Jim 
Brocke & Clint Reeves.  Every-
one brought pot luck to share for 
an abundant meal.   The evening 
was spent visiting and discuss-
ing the recent  Locust Blossom 
Festival.   

 
After the hard work of the festival, members are ready to 
take some time off before reconvening in September to per-
form services to the community. 
 

We will be launching our calendar drive in early September.  

If you wish to subscribe, the calendar is just $7.00 and your 

information can be emailed to 25skharris@gmail.com. 

-Sharon Harris 

Jim Brocke & Clint Reeves 

flipping  burgers 

http://burnpermits.idaho.gov/
http://www.kendrick-juliaetta.org
http://www.kendrick-juliaetta.org
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 Growing it Local 
Cindy Hadley is a 
gardener extra-
ordinaire.  She 
plants on a grand 
scale in order to 
k e e p  w e l l 
stocked for the 
local farmerôs 
market in Mos-
cow each week.  

People have come to depend on her fresh tasty gar-
den produce and home grown products. 

 
 Her farm is on the Juliaetta side of Ameri-
can Ridge and is quite the oasis.  Each year she digs 
in 300-400 tomato plants.  She then plants a bucket 
(with the bottom removed) around each tomato plant 
and digs it in below the soil surface.  She waters in 
the bucket and it retains the moisture. 
 
 Everybody works on the farm, including her 
Great Pyrenees dog that protect the 100 goats.  She 
milks 15 goats by hand each day and raises the rest 
for meat markets she has developed.  She has also 
developed wonderful lotions, creams, and heel butter 
products from the goats. 
  
She has raised baby calves as part of her farming 
industry for years and they were are all raised on 
goatôs milk.  One year, after raising 180 of those baby 
calves, she decided to just switch to goats. 
 

She has a flock of 200 laying hens that 
provide organic eggs for both the Food Co-Op at 
Moscow as well as the Farmerôs Market. 

 

 Her green thumb gets an early workout as 

she plants in her large green house early in order to 

market her tomato and pepper plants.   Cindy grows 

all this food while holding a full-time job as a rural 

carrier at the Post Office.  Cindyôs son Zane has 

been her helper as well as Lonnie Seubert.   

-Sharon Harris 

Amazing Employees  
Make Family Food Stores Work 

 
 Aaron and Diane Heinen, owners of Philôs Family Foods, 
say repeatedly how blessed they are to have such amazing em-
ployees working at the local grocery stores.  They say it is such a 
luxury to know they can leave at any time and all will be fine at 
both the Kendrick and Deary Family Food stores.  In fact, they 
have never had to miss any of their kidsô ball games thanks to their 
dedicated staff. 
 Not that either Aaron or Diane are slackers!  Aaron puts 
in at least 12 hour days serving as the owner / manager of both 
stores running the day-to-day business and Diane serves as office 
manager, dealing with most of the paperwork.  The nearly 30 peo-
ple employed at the two stores capably stock, clerk, prepare deli 
food, cut meat and do whatever it takes to make the stores ñhome-
town friendly.ò  Diane says out-of-towners who stop are often 
shocked when they are greeted with a ñHi!ò when they enter and 
an offer to help carry their groceries to their car.   
 The Kendrick store is a bit of an institution in town, hav-
ing been owned by its namesake, Phil and Donna Heinen, since 
1974.  Donna says Aaron ñgrew upò in the store since he was 
about three when they purchased it.  The original building was built 
in 1904 and in 1994 the Kendrick store got a facelift.  The laundro-
mat on one side and old fire station on the other side of the original 
store expanded it to its present size.  The Deary White Pine store 
was purchased by Aaron and Diane about 5 years ago making 
them the owners of what they jokingly refer to as their ñchain of 
stores.ò 
 Diane says itôs challenging to always be looking ahead, 
trying to make sure they continually are improving service and 
doing whatever it takes to be better and make the stores more 
accommodating.  With larger stores so close in Moscow and 
Lewiston, the Heinens bend over backwards to stay competitive.  
Special orders are available for nearly any product and the home-
town feel are just a couple of the ways they provide locals with 
unique service.  They stress that the community support they re-
ceive is truly appreciated at both locations.  Outside support is 
huge, also.  Many campers stop for supplies on their way through 
both towns, and some make it an ñeventò to stop for ice cream 
year after year.  Canadian shoppers are amazed that such small 
communities have a store of this caliber.   

 The best part of owning a small town grocery store?  

Being a true part of each community they serve and knowing they 

are the central heart of both Kendrick and Deary.  Aaron and 

Diane are proud to be able to provide what they have to these 

small communities.  And again they reiterate that it is employees 

like Hazel Jones who has been with the store for 30+ years, Deb-

bie Miller who has been with them ñmany, many years,ò Pat Holt 

who worked with Phil and Donna from the very beginning, Selina 

Silflow, Darlene Heath and all the other employees who really 

make things work.  They consider themselves very lucky to have 

such great employees.  We are very lucky to have quality stores 

serving our needs in our small communities.  -Raina Weyen 

Simple Joys Antiques & Gifts 
Hours: Monday ð Saturday 9am ð 5pm 

 

New antiques, primitives and vintage items along with new 
gift items are being added to our store this summer! Our 
Garden Center will be open all summer with flowers, potting 
soil, natural fertilizers and wonderful handcrafted yard art 
and more. Pick up some loose leaf herbal teas and enjoy it 
iced this summer! The Tanning Salon is available for you 
tanners! Come on in to see all the treasures we have to 
offer! ñLikeò us on Facebook for updates and specials. 
-Brenda Roetciseonder  
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City of Kendrick 
 

Chickens  The City of Kendrick is now allowing the raising 
and keeping of chickens (up to 6) in the city limits.  A permit 
($25 fee) is required before you build a coop or get the 
chickens.  Contact City Hall if you would like information on 
what the restrictions are. 
 
Bicycles on Sidewalks in Kendrick  The City of Ken-

drick has received several complaints about bicyclists 
on the sidewalks in Kendrick, not being respectful of 

pedestrians.  Please show courtesy and yield right-of 

way to pedestrians when riding a bike or skateboard 

on the sidewalks in Kendrick.  Idaho Code Title 49, 
Chapter 7 states:  49-721. Bicycles on sidewalks. (1) 

A person operating a bicycle upon and along a side-

walk, or across a highway upon and along a cross-
walk, shall yield the right-of-way to any pedestrian, 

and shall give an audible signal before overtaking and 

passing a pedestrian or another bicyclist. 
 
Keys Found  A set of keys (including a car key fob) was 
turned into City Hall.  They were found on the Saturday of 
Locust Blossom near the RV Dump.  If you are missing 
keys, please call City Hall at 289-5157 to identify other 
items on the key ring. 
 
Council Meeting Dates 
July 20, 6:00 PM,  
August 17, 6:00 PM (Also public hearing for the budget.) 
 
Pool News  We will be adding an adult swim (18 and over) 
to the lap swim time.  Adult/Lap Swim will be Monday, 
Wednesday and Friday from 5:00 ï 7:00 PM.  The fee is 
$4.00. 
 
Swim lessons will be held July 6 ï 17, and July 27 ï August 
7, Monday ï Friday, in the mornings.  The fee is $50.00.  
Parent & Child Aquatics is July 20 ï 24 and is $25.00.  Pre-
Registration forms are available at the Pool, Kendrick City 
Hall, Latah Federal Credit Union and the Juliaetta Library. 
 
Water Fitness Classes are held Tuesdays & Thursdays from 
5:30 ï 6:30 PM, for $4.00. 
 
If you have any life jackets you would like to donate, please 
drop them off at the pool. 

South Latah Highway District 
 

Projects planned for this summer:   a portion of the Genesee
-Juliaetta Road from the Lenvill Bridge toward Genesee will 

be seal coated and culvert work on the Juliaetta Grade. 

City of Juliaetta 
 

Motor Vehicles on the Trail 
We would like to remind residents that no motor vehicles of 
any kind are allowed to drive on the trail, except for those in 
use by City personnel. 
 
Surplus Items The Juliaetta City Council will be accepting 
sealed bids on several items declared surplus property.   A 
1995 GMC 2500 Club Coupe pickup, 46 Wide-Lite auto-
transformer ballasts and lamps, a 1970s John Deere 272 
grooming mower, and a 1970s Wallace Terran dual 150 
pound scale are all for sale.  Sealed bids will be accepted 
until noon on July 14, 2015 and will be opened at the City 
Council meeting that night.  For more information or to in-
spect the items, contact City Hall at 276-7791.  
 
Recycle Bins  There is still a problem with some people 
contaminating the recycle bins with unrecyclable items.  
This trash must be manually sorted from the recyclables, 
resulting in higher costs to the City, which may then be 
passed on to residents.  The following items are recyclable 
in our bins: paper, magazines, cardboard (please flatten!), 
newspaper, aluminum cans, glass bottles and jars, and #1 
or #2 plastics.  Unsure if something may be recyclable?   
Acceptable items are listed on the bins.  Electronics, Styro-
foam, tissue paper and plastic sheeting are among the 
items that are NOT accepted.  Construction debris must be 
taken to the bulky waste site on the first or third Saturday of 
each month, and household trash must be disposed of in 
your roll cart.  Dumping at the recycle bin site is littering, 
and offenders may be fined. 
 
City Council  Upcoming City Council meetings will take 
place on Tuesday, July 14th and Tuesday, August 11th, both 
at 7:00 pm.  The Council meeting on August 11th will take 
place immediately following the Public Hearing for the FY 
2016 Budget.  Agendas are posted in the window at City 
Hall one week before each meeting.  The public is always 
welcome to attend these monthly meetings and public 
hearings. 

Our Elected Officials 
The publishers of this newsletter are dedicated to building communication within our community and among organizations that serve and support it.  
Therefore we are working to develop a regular feature page that will allow local elected officials to circulate information of value to their constituents and 

solicit citizen responses when appropriate. 
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Successful Flower Show Enjoyed by Many 
 
Many people came 
to admire the floral 
displays and get a 
peek at the fairy 
gardens that were 
displayed.  The 
early spring pre-
sented a challenge 

in the horticultural exhibits as many flowers and shrubs 
were already bloomed out and gone for the year.  We 
were, however, able to put on a good show. 
 
 Top honors were awarded in the Horticultural Divi-
sion to Edith Cole, Barbara Paulsen, Loeda Reil, Gisela 
Bailey, Sharon Harris and Rita Hutcheson.  Patti Silflow 
won the Dish Garden category with her delightful miniature 
basin garden.  The Design Division presented awards to 
Sharon Harris and Ann Nilsson.   
 
 There were excellent fairy gardens in the Youth 
Division.  Nine youngsters entered original and creative 
designs.  Harley Heimgartner took top honors in the youth 
division.  Mrs. Cannonôs gardening class from the grade 
school took home blue ribbons on their vegetable gardens.  
The club went on a garden tour in late June.  They toured 
the gardens of Carol Bradford in Kendrick before travelling 
on to Lewiston to Rozellaôs Nursery.  The group gathered 
for lunch at Jollymoreôs.  The grand finale was a tour of the 
Lewistonôs Lewis and Clark Rose Garden.  The tour wraps 
up our activities for the summer other than Fun with Flow-
ers.  -Sharon Harris 

The ñAward of Honorò recognizes those National Garden Club members, whose volun-
teer efforts have made outstanding contributions to their club and community.  Only eight of these 
are given to recipients across the United States.  Juliaettaôs Polly Taylor-Dennler was a recipient 
this year.  Her work in beautifying Juliaetta with Main Street plantings, the Butterfly Garden, and 
the Blue Star Memorial as well as her many community building pursuits have made her very de-
serving.     

Each year the State Garden Club honors a member who has contributed to her club and 
community.  Kendrickôs Sharon Harris won this honor at the State Convention awards banquet in 
McCall in June. 

The regional make up consists of eight western states and Hill and Valley Garden Club 
won several regional awards.  One was presented for the Native Plant Garden in east Kendrick.  
Amber Reeves is to be commended for that award.  The Blue Star Memorial also won first place as did the clubôs yearbook.  -
Germaine McCutcheon 

Garden Club Takes Honors at McCall Convention 

KHS Summer Letter... 
 
Another school year has come to a close and the staff at 
KHS would like to wish everyone a safe and enjoyable sum-
mer break.  I would also like to thank everyone for their con-
tinued commitment to education. The students at KHS have 
made tremendous growth throughout the year and it could-
nôt have happened without your support.  Kendrick High 
saw two teachers retire this year, Sue Kerrick and Tom 
Walker.  Both will be missed, but we wish them well in re-
tirement.  Weôd also like to welcome our new Industrial 
Technology teacher, Tony Fife.  Tony comes to us from 
Utah and brings a wealth of knowledge and energy to the 
Ag. And FFA programs.  Itôs hard to believe, but the start of 
school will be here before we know it.  As the time nears, 
please be aware of the following dates:    
 

Football Practice Begins ï August 10th 
Volleyball Practice Begins ï August 14th 
KHS Registration for Grades 7-9 ï August 13th  
KHS Registration for Grades 10-12 ï August 14th  
First Day of School ï August 25th  

 
For more calendar dates and school information, please 
visit the Kendrick High School web site at http://
www.dist283.org/KHS.  
 
Again, I hope everyone is enjoying the summer and I look 
forward to seeing you all in the fall. 
 
Sincerely, 
Steve Kirkland, Principal 
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Kendrick Schools Information and News 
Website: www.dist283.org 

Superintendentõs Report 
 
Thoughtful, content-based discussions have always been a class-
room ideal. With an added push from the Common Core State 
Standards, our Kendrick School District teachers are magnifying 
their efforts to plan for purposeful talk in their classrooms. 
 
At some point in your educationé 
You have probably experienced a classroom discussion that was 
awkward. Most students in grades K-12 are not ready naturally to 
hold a content-based discussion that doesnôt fizzle without the 
support of a teacher providing some discussion scaffolds. Know-
ing how to hold a thriving content-based conversation takes quite 
a bit of social maturity and practice. Most students need to be 
guided through the process. 
 
Using language is how we think; itôs our operating system, accord-
ing to Doug Fisher and Nancy Frey in their book, Content Area 
Conversations: How to Plan Discussion-Based Lessons for Di-
verse Language Learners (ASCD, 2008). Because talk represents 
thinking, classrooms should be filled with discussions. Yet, fre-
quently talk is limited and used merely to check comprehension 
rather than to develop effective student expression. Itôs not 
enough for students to hear academic speech from their teacher, 
according to Fisher and Frey, they must use academic discourse 
with their peers if they are to acquire the ability to discuss topics 
themselves. As Kendrick High School and Juliaetta Elementary 
teachers provide time and structures for purposeful classroom 
discussions, our students create personal ownership of the words 
and ideas they use with each other. 
 
CORE GUIDANCE 
The six Common Core Anchor Standards for Speaking and Listen-
ing provide a blueprint for the system we are building. I will limit 
this discussion to the first standard (SL.1) to illustrate how the 
standard changes from level to level. Its goal is to guide students 
to ñprepare for and participate effectively in a range of conversa-
tions and collaborations with diverse partners, building on othersô 
ideas and expressing their own thoughts clearly and persua-
sively.ò  
 
In the early grades, this standard focuses more on the interper-
sonal skills students need to have in a discussion. Such as, taking 
turns, listening to others, and sticking to the topic at hand. As the 
expectations of this standard progress through the grades, how-
ever, the skills become more and more complex. For example, 
older students, starting as early as first grade, are able to ask 
clarifying questions and cite evidence to support their conclusions. 
By grade 12, the first anchor standard encourages students to 
promote civil and democratic discourse, and to do this ñthrough 
evaluating the full range of evidence, probing reasoning, and iden-
tifying when and how to pursue further explorations of the topic.ò 
With this sequence in mind Kendrick School District teachers are 
using specific techniques to bring deliberate discussion to life in 
their classrooms. I commend them for their great work.    
  
Dr. Lindsay Park 

JES Principalõs Report 

Though school attendance is compulsory in Idaho, attend-
ing school daily has many benefits for students. First, the 
benefits begin with being in attendance for classroom in-
struction. Nothing can replace the interactions between 
teacher and learner. Students also keep up with their as-
signments, are at school for special events, and can main-
tain and develop positive relationships with their peers and 
friends. Next, regular attendance promotes the lifelong vir-
tue of responsibility. This benefits students at home, school, 

and, in the future, at the workplace. 

Juliaetta Elementary Students with 99% Attendance for 

School Year 2014-2015: 

1st Grade: Stephanie Hamilton, Kolt Koepp, Jamie 
Roberts, and Justice Taber 
2nd Grade: Sarah Burger, Dalton Cope, and Hayden 
Kimberling 
3rd Grade: Taylor Boyer, Harley Heimgartner, and 
Morgan Silflow 
4th Grade: Jack Silflow, and Rose Stewart 
5th Grade: Maison Anderson, and Whitney Foster 
6th Grade: Baily Hamilton, and Stryder Lombard 
 

Perfect Attendance Perfect attendance demonstrates the 
motivation of a student to be at school every day, and to 
overcome obstacles that stand in the way of his or her goal. 
It also involves a little luck, too, to avoid illness when others 
around may be sick. However, students who achieve per-
fect attendance may be healthier due to their desire to 
reach the goal of making it to school each and every day. 

That may be another benefit of perfect attendance. 

Juliaetta Elementary Students with Perfect Attendance 

for School Year 2014-2015: 

Kindergarten: Nathan Kimberling 
1st Grade: Travis Hix, and Cade Silflow 
2nd Grade: Ashna Casto 
3rd Grade: Mason Kimberling, and Charissa Schier-
man 
6th Grade: Rylan Hogan 
 

Perfect Attendance Pays Dividends 
Rylan Hogan was our only sixth grader with perfect atten-
dance, and he was recognized and rewarded by Rogers 
Toyota when they presented him with a new bike at our end
-of-year awards assembly. Fifth Graders take note for next 

year!!     Dr. Lindsay Park 
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Doing God's Chores 
 
In John 14:15 Jesus says, "If you love me, show it by doing 
what I've told you." (Message) As I read this Scripture, it 
reminded me of a story of a young man, who was thinking 
back to when he was growing up. At that time, he says he 
took his mother for granted. She cared for me and protected 
me. Such a good mother, you'd think I would have done the 
chores she asked of me. But like most children, I didn't want 
to do chores. I didn't understand why I had to do them, and 
why she was upset when I didn't do them. 
 
As he grew a little older, his sister helped him understand.  I 
should do Mom's chores because it is one way I can show 
her my love. And I found her chores were not that big of a 
duty. And just as I did chores for my Mom, I learned I must 
do them for my Father in heaven. 
 
Today, many Christians are persecuted because they DO 
God's chores as he asks. Ridicule follows obedience to 
God's way. Mockery accompanies obedience to Christ and 
his commandments. People laugh as we obey Someone 
we've never seen, and they bet we do so out of fear.  
 
People in the world don't understand, God loves you and 
me so much, yesterday, today, and tomorrow. Now, God 
asks you and me to follow his way and wordsðto do God's 
choresðnot out of fear, but because it is one way to show 
God our love. 
 
In whatever situation you find yourself today, it might be 
hard to do God's chores. The tasks of love, honesty, self-
lessness, and patience sometimes don't fit well in the cur-
rent models of our society. And stress can tempt us to won-
der why it is important to obey God at any particular mo-
ment. 
 
But don't be tempted! No, today, follow the instructions of 
God, and do so out of love. If you do God's chores as he 
asks, they will not be a burden. May your love of God flow 
through your obedience of  God's instructions. 
 
Pastor Kathy Walker, Kendrick Methodist  

 

Methodist Church Events 
 
Special Piano Concert 
 Award winning Oregon pianist, John Nilson, will hold a 
concert at the Kendrick United Methodist Church on Sun-
day, July 12, at 3:00 p.m. A free will offering will be taken, 
also there will be an opportunity to purchase his CDs. Eve-
ryone is welcome. 
Annual Ice Cream Social 
The Kendrick United Methodist congregation will 
be hosting their annual homemade ice cream 
social on Sunday, July 19. Serving will be from 
2:00 to 4:00 p.m. You are invited to come cele-
brate National Ice Cream Day, and enjoy deli-
cious ice cream and wonderful fellowship with 
friends from the community. Again we will be ac-
cepting donations for the "Imagine No Malaria" project to 
save a child's life in Africa. 
Rummage Sale 
The annual rummage sale will be held at the Kendrick 
United Methodist church on Friday, August 21, from 8:00 
a.m. to 4:00 p.m. and on Saturday, August 22, from 9:00 
a.m. to 1:00  p.m. In addition to rummage items, baked 
sale items will be available for purchase. 

Cameron Lutheran Church 
 
 Cameron Lutheran just completed a joyous and 
hugely successful week of Vacation Bible School, with 
more than 100 children, youth helpers, and adult volun-
teers enjoying a week of learning more about their amaz-
ing God, and about Thailand.  They experienced some of 
the same food, games, and a tiny bit of the language of the 
Thai people, and they all learned about Thai culture and 
how to do Thai-fives!  They also learned that these people 
half a world away from them worship and serve the same 
glorious and ever-present God that they do.  It was a great 
week!  For once, the mention of VBS did not bring on the 
June rains - the weather was perfect!  A huge thank you to 
leader Shelby Silflow, and to all who attended and helped 
and brought snacks and other supplies, and who prayed 
for a God-inspired week. 
     The summer worship schedule at Cameron will 
continue until September 13, with services at 9:30 a.m. on 
Sundays.  On Sunday, Aug. 30, the annual service-at-the-
park will be held at the Juliaetta Park, with worship at 
10:00a.m. followed by a potluck dinner.  All are welcome to 
join us there! 
     The annual turkey dinner and bazaar has been 
set for Saturday, October 17. 
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 Sharon Harris Awarded Esto-Perpetua 
 
The Esto Perpetua 

Award takes its name from the 
stateôs motto, ñlet it be perpet-
ualò and recognizes people 
and organizations who have 
preserved and promoted 
Idahoôs history through profes-
sional accomplishments, public 
service or volunteerism, and 
philanthropy. Since the begin-
ning of the award presentations in 1999, the Idaho State 
Historical Society has honored 105 recipients.  The cere-
mony is held on the lawn of the Old State Penitentiary in 
Boise.  

This yearôs experience was unique since the sprin-
kling system came on at an untimely time and have all of 
the folks a nice wet cool down. 

Sharon Harris, along with JoAnn Jones of Moscow 
and the Lewiston Morning Tribune of Lewiston were among 
the recipients of the award this year.  Sharon is proud to 
bring this award home to Kendrick.  She accepted it on be-
half of all of the hard workers in the Juliaetta-Kendrick Heri-

tage Foundation.    -Polly Taylor Dennler 

Gifts to YOU 
Our much-acclaimed museum and 
research center is what it is because 

volunteers have cleaned, cataloged, and prepared the dis-
plays showcasing the lives of our local pioneers and items 
used throughout the 1900ôs.  Potlatch Corporationôs help 
toward a laminator purchase improved what we can pre-
serve and display.  The public can visit us the second 
and fourth Saturday of each month from 1 to 3 pm.  
Special viewings can be arranged with a contact to Sharon 
Harris or Loeda Reil. 

What we can do FOR YOU is additionally con-
trolled by financial contributions.  Funds come to us through 
JKHF memberships, gifts, grants, and profits from selling 
our publications.  As a result of people supporting and con-
tributing to our historical preservation efforts and community 
center renovations the upcoming months will provide nu-
merous Fraternal Temple (Grange) building updates and 
restorations.  The jkhf.info web site provides project up-
dates.  Chris Kowrach is chairing each of the below pro-
jects. 

The Steele-Reese Foundation funding determina-
tion in early August dictates the extent of the buildingôs con-
tinued critical brick repair and upper window weatherization 
project.  JKHF support too will then join what has been col-
lected from the local Garden Club, J-K Recreation District, 
the Grange, Inland Northwest Community Foundation, the 
Idaho Community Foundation, and the Latah County Com-
munity Foundation allowing brick and window work to begin 
in mid-August. 

Idaho Community Foundationôs Northern Region 
Greatest Need Fund along with our own contributions is 
currently allowing work to progress on getting water running 
through buildingôs upper pipes that have been dry for over 
30 years.  The second floor bathroom and utility rooms are 
also receiving a painting makeover. 

The Inland Northwest Community Foundation, 
Clearwater Power, Latah County Community Foundation, 
and hopefully the Avista Power Foundation will be joining 
what we can accumulate toward acquiring a museum cli-
mate control source and an upper floor electrical wiring 
update.  Insurance mandates have required the 105-year-
old knob and tube electrical wire connected circuits be dis-
connect.  This electrical update will better preserve our ar-
chives and increase the efficiency of available space. 

We encourage you to support those that contribute 
to our projects.  JKHF as a totally volunteer organization is 
improved when YOU share, in addition to financial contribu-
tions, YOUR talents, time, and energies toward our pro-
jects.  Our community is then also improved.  Call Chris at 
289-4799 to join us.  -Chris Kowrach 

Presented by Earl  Bennett, 

ISHS Genesee board member 

Blood Drive 
 
Lions Club Blood Drive Chairman Darrel Brocke reports 
that fourteen people registered to give blood and the 
American Red Cross was able to collect twelve pints of 
blood on June 18th at the Senior Center in Kendrick. 
 
Mr. Brocke stated that people are eligible to donate 
blood every eight weeks.  If those who donated this time 
choose to do so they could donate again between Au-
gust 13th and August 24th in Lewiston and still be eligi-
ble to donate in Kendrick for the blood drive in October. 
 
The next Lions Club sponsored drive will be on October 
20th at Kendrick Jr/Sr High School and will be conducted 
by the Inland Northwest Blood Bank.   
 
For more information contact Darrel Brocke at 289-5071. 



10 

 
Friends Needed! 

 
Do you enjoy spending time at the library?  Do you appreci-
ate the all the library has to offer?  Do your children use and 
enjoy the library and its programs?  Would you like to see 
the library continue to improve and grow?  Then Juliaetta 
Community Friends of the Library is for you!  We only meet 
four times a year and yet offer the needed support and help 
the library may need.  However, we need more members!  
Right now we are working with the Community Library Pro-
ject, helping with the Summer Reading Program, planning 
the Community Bingo Night, managing the Little Free Li-
braries, and holding a summer long book sale. 
 
Throughout the summer the library will have a $1 a bagful 
Book Sale.  Fill a bag full of 
books and pay only $1.  There 
have been several boxes of dona-
tions so there are many new books 
available.  There are a few items 
that will be priced individually such 
as collector books, and  Xbox and 
Nintendo Game Cube video 
games.  As a reminder, please, if 
you are donating items we need them to be in good or like 
new condition. 
 
If you visit the parks this summer and feel like reading 
something, visit our Little Free Libraries.  There are many 
books and magazines to choose from.  Take a book, read a 
book, return a bookéthatôs our policy.  The Little Free Li-
braries are located by the kiosk in the Kendrick City Park 
and on the concession stand in the Juliaetta City Park. 
 
Please consider joining our group by contacting Dana Kelly 
at 208-650-0580 or lotikelly@hotmail.com.  Our next meet-
ing is September 8th at 5:00pm at the Library.  Hope to see 

you there!   

MEET YOUR NEIGHBOR 
      
You wonôt find a more ñhome-grownò 
person than Connie Hedler of Juli-
aetta.  
Connie moved to Juliaetta when she 
was two years old and has lived there 
ever since. Her childhood home is only 
two blocks where she now lives. Con-
nie remembers growing up on Water 
Street. 
  ñI had 42 kids to play with, all within 3 blocks of Water Street. We 
didnôt notice any age differences. We all played with each other, 
including the big girls who taught us how to twirl a baton, and the 
boys who played with trucks and cars. We rode bikes, played 
games, went barefoot and played from morning till dark.ò 
  The neighborhood kids were not allowed to go down to the creek 
only a block from their homes. Connieôs father, Ted Groseclose, 
who operated an Arco gas station on Kendrickôs Main Street 
ñheard everything, so getting in trouble was not an optionò.    
     Connie went to elementary school in Juliaetta and high school 
in Kendrick, graduating in 1980. While a junior in high school, Con-
nie met her future husband, John Hedler when a friend introduced 
them. John and Connie married in 1982. 
    After graduation, Connie attended Beauty School and worked at 
the salon in Kendrick for 8 years before deciding to start a family 
and be a stay-at-home mom for her two sons, Mitchell and Lance.      
     When her sons started school, Connie began working at Juli-
aetta Elementary School in the Special Education Department and 
25 years later, continues her love of children in the same position.  
One of the hardest goals for her students seems to be memoriza-
tion of the multiplication facts. ñWhen a student learns their math 
facts, we all celebrate. My students know it is a big accomplish-
ment.ò 
    Connie and John recently completed their dream cabin around 
the Elk River area. They had to manage the aging trees around 
their property and planted over 3000 new trees. ñWe want to be 
good stewards over our land,ò says Connie.  
     Family is very important and two new family additions have 
Connie in her favorite role thus far: Grandmother. Sadie is seven-
teen months old and Bailey is only days old.  Connie is able to see 
and babysit her granddaughters on a regular basis. 
    Juliaetta is what home means to Connie. ñI love the home town 
feel of Juliaetta. People help out each other and we take care of 
each other when a crisis arrives.ò   
    In her spare time, Connie likes to sew, read, and loves to bake. 
She often takes her baked goods to the teacherôs lounge where 
she works and if a new recipe sounds promising, Connie uses her 
staff as a test kitchen.   
  ñI have the best life ever, ñsays Connie. ñI have a great family, 
good friends, good job and great community.ò  And although life 
has its ups and downs, Connie is always grateful for what she has. 
   If you want to be around positive energy, a person who practices 
gratitude, and a home-grown Juliaetta girl, take a minute to meet 
your neighbor, Connie Hedler.  
By Kathy Jones 

Distinguished Young Women 
 
This yearôs Distinguished Young Women program took 
place on May 2nd. Our 2016 representatives are  
 Kadence Lanier, Distinguished Young Woman 
 Holli Heinen, 1st Alternate 
 Kylee Sneve, 2nd Alternate 
Kadence will be representing our community at the State 
program September 17th, 18th, & 19th in Idaho Falls. The 
committee would like to thank our wonderful community for 
all their support every year. If you are interested in making a 
donation to our scholarship fund contact Amber Witt 289-
4450.   

mailto:lotikelly@hotmail.com
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Harvest Carnival  
 
The Harvest Carnival organizers 
are seeking a few individuals who 
would be interested in taking over 
this exciting event for the kids in 
the Juliaetta/Kendrick area for the 
Halloween Program. This event is 
always the last Saturday in October, and for the past 4 
years has been held in the gym at the Elementary School. 
 
The Harvest Carnival is a ñturn keyò operation, for persons 
willing to do the extra details to put it together the month of 
October! There are many rubbermaid tubs full of decora-
tions, the gypsy tent, many games, etc. There is money in 
the bank to get it started. All of the information is clearly 
written in a manual! 
 
If you are already part of an established organization that 
works with kids, or you like to work with kids, or just a 
mom who is interested in making this event keep happen-
ing for your kids, please call Teri Hornberger, 289-3434, 
Mary Edwards, 289-5267, Carolyn Bartlett 289-5169 or 
Kerry Cope 276-7696. 

Locust Blossom Parade Winners  
 
Best of Theme:  1st: 70ôs Rock Reunion 
                           2nd: Class of 1965 
Humorous:  1st: JCAI 
                    2nd: Gunnar Bruce 
Royalty  1st: KJ DYW 
               2nd: Orofino DYW 
Automotive  1st: Tia Pomponio (1942 Chevy) 
                     2nd: Kevin Renfrow (1931 Model A) 
Marching Group  1st: Border Highlanders Pipe and Drum 
                             2nd:  KJ Jr/Sr High Band 
Business  1st: Dworshak State Park 
                  2nd: Clearwater Power Company 
Horses  1st: Asotin County Fair & Hellôs Canyon Rodeo 
              2nd:  Silver Creek Drill Team 
Tractor   1st: Jack Fulfs (1944 John Deere) 
                2nd: Gary Simpson (1944 Farmall H) 

Like us on Facebook: 
COMMUNITY LIBRARY PROJECT 

Christmas in July!  

On July 24th, the Summer Evening in the Park event will be 
a fundraiser for the KJ7 Community Development Associa-
tion ñSeason of the Holiday Spiritò project. The proceeds will 
support activities designed to beautify our public areas with 

symbols of holiday cheer this coming winter. 

The absence of our traditional ñLight the Parkò decorations 
last winter was felt by many community members who 
missed seeing these cheerful, familiar signs of the holiday 
season. Even the people who travel through our towns 
missed the lights, as well as residents young and old. We 
are therefore regrouping around this issue, and starting a 
conversation about the kind of decorations community 

members would like to see at holiday time. 

Our question is this: How can we keep the ñSpirit of the 
Holidaysò alive in our towns and on the ridges, with all the 
other things we have going on in our busy lives? We also 
need to know how community members can contribute to 
the project, either through volunteerism or by donations. At 
the event on July 24th we will provide a questionnaire to fill 

out, so we can gather information from those who attend. 

The proceeds from the KJ7 food concession will help to 
fund this project, so we can continue our communityôs holi-
day traditions in Kendrick Park. We would like to start by 
planning to decorate with the theme of ñStars in the Park,ò 
and we will ask the community to participate by decorating 

with stars in their yards and light exhibits. 

Please come out for a fun evening of free swimming and 
music in the park on July 24th, and help us get the holiday 

ball rolling! 
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 CLIP & SAVE CALENDAR 
 
JULY 
6-17th  Swim Lessons (p.5) 
 
9th      Summer Reading (p.3) 
11th    Heritage Foundation Museum  open (p.9) 
 
12th    Kendrick Methodist Church Concert (p.8) 
 
14th    Juliaetta City Council Meeting (p.5) 
           Deadline for bids on surplus items 
 
16th    Summer Reading (p.3) 
 
18th    Fun With Flowers (p.6) 
 
19th    Kendrick Methodist Ice Cream Social (p.8) 
 
20th    Kendrick City Council Meeting (p.5) 
20-24th    Parent Child Acquatics at Pool (p.5) 
 
23rd    Summer Reading Program Picnic (p.3) 
 
24th    Summer Evening in the Park (p.11) 
 
25th    Heritage Foundation Museum Open (p.9) 
 
27th    Swim Lessons until August 7th  (p.5) 
 
AUGUST 
8th    Heritage Foundation Museum open (p.9) 
 
11th    Juliaetta City Council Meeting (p.5) 
 
13th    Library Family Fun Night (p.3) 
 
14th    Summer Night in the Park (p.6) 
 
15th    Fun With Flowers (p.6) 
 
17th    Kendrick City Council Meeting (p.5) 
 
21st-22nd    Kendrick Methodist Rummage Sale (p.8) 
 
22nd   Southwick Community Center Barbeque (p.2) 
22nd   Heritage Foundation Museum open (p.9) 
 
30th    Cameron Church Service in the Park (p.8) 
 
SEPTEMBER 
8th    Friends of the Library Meeting (p.10) 
25th  Ed. Foundation Community Building Day 
          (tentative, p.1) 

7 RIDGES FLORAL 
 

Norma Abrams and Sally Browning are getting 

ready for the opening of a local flower and gift 

shop in Kendrick or Juliaetta. Both are experi-

enced floral designers with between them many 

years of retail floral knowledge. Watch for the 

opening this fall and if you are interested in fi-

nancial or moral support please contact Norma 

Abrams 289-3151, or Sally Browning 276-3921. 

Fun with Flowers:  
Summer Floral Arranging Events  

 
Hill and Valley Garden Club will partner with the J-K Arts 
Committee to sponsor another season of ñFun with Flowers.ò  
Please plan to join us on the morning of the 3rd Saturday of 
each summer month in Kendrick City Park.  Flowers and 
containers for bouquets and arrangements will be provided at 
no cost to participants.  We have many vases and will not 
need donations this year.  The sole purpose is to share the 
wonderful experience of beautiful flowers. 

Schedule:   
 Saturday, July 18th 
 Saturday, August 15th 
 Saturday, September 19th 

Illegal Dumping Concern      
A community concern has been raised regarding the illegal 
dumping on Little Bear Road a  mile north of Kendrick High 
School at the old target practicing site.     
    Dumping tree limbs, yard waste, household garbage, animal 
hides and/or internal organs has greatly affected the smell and 
appearance of this area and has become an eyesore for those 
traveling by. 
    On a recent visit, a broken television, flower pots, cigarette 
litter, bones, and abundant bullet shells and casings could be 
found. There was also a bad odor that may have come from a 
dead animal.  
   The Latah County Sheriffôs office has encouraged Kendrick 
residents to self-regulate this spot by reporting any illegal dump-
ing with names or license plate numbers of anyone seen using 
this area as a waste area. The creek is only a few feet away, and 
its beauty is marred by garbage.   
   There are designated dumping bins in Juliaetta and Deary 
which community members are encouraged to use.       
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If you would like to become a newsletter sponsor, please make your 

check payable to KJCDA-Newsletter Funding. 

Please send your contribution to: 

KJCDA, PO Box 204, Kendrick, ID  83537 

 

Name or Organization Name: 

________________________________________________ 
Check one: 

[   ]  Individual           [    ] Business             [    ] Church or Organization 

 

Amount enclosed: $_____________ 
 

This newsletter is supported by generous contributions from the following sponsors: 

Opinions expressed in articles pub-
lished in this newsletter are those 

of the individual authors and do 

not represent official statements or 

public endorsements by the News-
letter or any member of the pub-

lishing team. 

Businesses: 
 
Avista Utilities 
Cannon's Electric 
Clearwater Power Company 
Colter's Creek Winery 
Curry, Inc. 
D. Taylor Construction 
DH Wild Rose Minatures and Ponies 
Dennler Supply 
Heimgartner Aviation 
Hill's Floors 
JK Mini Storage 
Peggy Jones,  Realtor 
Juliaetta Castle 
KT Hasenoehrl Farms 
LC Valley Real Estate 
Lloyd and Deanna Knapp 
   Lloyd's Art Work 
Mann & Stanke CPA 
McGregor Company 
Sarah A. McDowell 
  Attorney at Law 
Northern Pacific & Stampede Railway 
Phil's Food City 
Red Cross Pharmacy 
Roger Warner Construction 
Rush Construction 
Stella-Jones Corporation 
Jeffrey Sowle, DDS PA 
TDS Telecom 
Wells Fargo Bank 

Community Organizations 

and Churches: 

 
Cameron WELCA 
City of Juliaetta 
City of Kendrick 
Fix Ridge 4-H Club 
Friends of the Juliaetta Community Library 
Hill and Valley Garden Club 
J-K Heritage Foundation 
J-K Senior Meals  
Juliaetta Community Church 
Juliaetta Community Improvement  
    Association  
Juliaetta Kendrick Recreation District  
Juliaetta Kendrick Firefighters Association 
Juliaetta Volunteer Fire Department 
KJ Arts Committee 
Kendrick Booster Club 
Kendrick Community Lions Club 
Kendrick United Methodist Church 
Kendrick Volunteer Fire Department 
Leland Pioneer Community Church 
Southwick Bible Church  
Southwick Community Center 
VFW Post 3913 
 
 

 

Individuals:  
John and Mary Abitz 
George Brocke 
Jim and Lori Brocke 
Greg and Alice Broemeling 
Ed and Debbie Brown 
Jerry Brown 
Jim and Barbara Cuddy 
Donna Cope 
Dolores Czmoswski 
Don and Marilyn Eichner 
E.L. Farrington 
Ted and Phyllis Fey 
Pete Finch and Pam McBride 
Doug and Sharon Harris 
Mike and Minnie Hedler 
Floyd and Betty Heimgartner 
Phil and Donna Heinen 
Buddy and Alice Henson 
James and Sharon Hoogland 
Teri Tate Hornberger 
Lillian Howerton 
Ruth Ann Hutcheson 
Don and Lawanna Ingle 
David and Hazel Jones 
Dale and Arlene Laird 
Mary C. Lee 
Jack and Donna Lohman 
Jim Lohman 
Steve and Carol McDowell 
Jon and Ann Nilsson 
Kevin and Linda Renfrow 
Sandra Rollins 
Ellen Rowden 
Tom and Birdie Rowden 
Margie Silflow 
Dorothy Taylor 
Margaret Treu 
Bill Warren 
Betty M. Watts 
Ellen C. Wood 
Don and Yetta Wilkins 
Nancy Young 

Donations have been given in the names of 
Donald West Dennler 
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